Public Document Pack



Planning Committee – Supplementary Agenda

Wednesday 7 August 2024 at 6.00 pm

Conference Hall - Brent Civic Centre, Engineers Way, Wembley, HA9 0FJ

Please note this will be held as a physical meeting which all Committee members will be required to attend in person.

The meeting will be open for the press and public to attend or alternatively can be followed via the live webcast. The link to follow proceedings via the live webcast is available **HERE**

Membership:

Johnson Patel

Members Substitute Members

Councillors: Councillors:

Kelcher (Chair) Agha, Bajwa, Gbajumo, Mahmood, Mitchell and

S Butt (Vice-Chair) Rajan-Seelan

Akram
Begum Councillors

Chappell Hirani and Kansagra Dixon

For further information contact: James Kinsella, Governance Manager james.kinsella@brent.gov.uk; 020 8937 2063

For electronic copies of minutes and agendas please visit:

<u>Council meetings and decision making | Brent Council</u>

Members' virtual briefing will take place at 12.00 noon.



Notes for Members - Declarations of Interest:

If a Member is aware they have a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest* in an item of business, they must declare its existence and nature at the start of the meeting or when it becomes apparent and must leave the room without participating in discussion of the item.

If a Member is aware they have a Personal Interest** in an item of business, they must declare its existence and nature at the start of the meeting or when it becomes apparent.

If the Personal Interest is also significant enough to affect your judgement of a public interest and either it affects a financial position or relates to a regulatory matter then after disclosing the interest to the meeting the Member must leave the room without participating in discussion of the item, except that they may first make representations, answer questions or give evidence relating to the matter, provided that the public are allowed to attend the meeting for those purposes.

*Disclosable Pecuniary Interests:

- (a) **Employment, etc. -** Any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit gain.
- (b) **Sponsorship -** Any payment or other financial benefit in respect of expenses in carrying out duties as a member, or of election; including from a trade union.
- (c) **Contracts** Any current contract for goods, services or works, between the Councillors or their partner (or a body in which one has a beneficial interest) and the council.
- (d) **Land -** Any beneficial interest in land which is within the council's area.
- (e) **Licences-** Any licence to occupy land in the council's area for a month or longer.
- (f) **Corporate tenancies -** Any tenancy between the council and a body in which the Councillor or their partner have a beneficial interest.
- (g) **Securities -** Any beneficial interest in securities of a body which has a place of business or land in the council's area, if the total nominal value of the securities exceeds £25,000 or one hundredth of the total issued share capital of that body or of any one class of its issued share capital.

**Personal Interests:

The business relates to or affects:

- (a) Anybody of which you are a member or in a position of general control or management, and:
 - To which you are appointed by the council;
 - which exercises functions of a public nature;
 - which is directed is to charitable purposes;
 - whose principal purposes include the influence of public opinion or policy (including a political party of trade union).
- (b) The interests a of a person from whom you have received gifts or hospitality of at least £50 as a member in the municipal year;

or

A decision in relation to that business might reasonably be regarded as affecting the well-being or financial position of:

- You yourself;
- a member of your family or your friend or any person with whom you have a close association or any person or body who is the subject of a registrable personal interest.

Agenda

ITE	И	WARD	PAGE
3.	Minutes of the previous meeting		1 - 14
4.	21 / 2587 - Hereford House and Garages, Carlyon Vale & Exeter Court, Cambridge Road and Open Space and Play Area, Granville Road, London, NW6	Kilburn	15 - 18
5.	22 / 2477 - 245-249 and 253 Ealing Road, Wembley, HA0 1EX	Alperton	19 - 20
6.	22 / 4179 - 6 Deerhurst Road, London, NW2 4DE	Brondesbury Park	21 - 22
7.	24 / 02962 - Thanet Lodge Garages, Mapesbury Road, London, NW2 4JA	Brondesbury Park	23 - 24

Date of the next meeting: Wednesday 11 September 2024



Please remember to **SWITCH OFF** your mobile phone during the meeting.

 The meeting room is accessible by lift and seats will be provided for members of the public. Alternatively, it will be possible to follow proceedings via the live webcast <u>HERE</u>

1.



Public Document Pack Agenda Item 3



LONDON BOROUGH OF BRENT

MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE Tuesday 11 June 2024 at 6.00 pm

PRESENT: Councillor Kelcher (Chair), Councillor S Butt (Vice-Chair) and Councillors Begum, Chappell, Dixon, Johnson, J Patel and Bajwa

1. Apologies for Absence and Clarification of Alternative Members

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Akram. Councillor Bajwa stood in as a substitute member.

2. Declarations of interests

In relation to Agenda Item 4, Councillor S. Butt advised he had met with the applicant from Stonebridge Boxing Club for a Brent Health Matters event but had not engaged in discussion on the application or sought to take any position on the application and therefore felt able to consider the application impartially and without any form of predetermination.

3. Minutes of the previous meeting

RESOLVED that the minutes of the previous meetings held on Wednesday 8 May 2024 be approved as a correct record of the meeting.

4. 23/3368 - Pavilion, King Edward VII Park, Park Lane, Wembley, HA9 7RX

PROPOSAL

Demolition of existing pavilion and erection of building for indoor sports and fitness by Stonebridge Boxing Club (SBC) to include gym and sporting facilities, physio, ancillary office space, changing facilities and café.

RECOMMENDATION

That the Committee resolve to GRANT planning permission subject to:

- i) The conditions and informatives as set out in the Committee report.
- ii) That the Head of Planning is delegated authority to make changes to the wording of the committee's decision (such as to delete, vary or add conditions, informatives, planning obligations or reasons for the decision) prior to the decision being actioned, provided that the Head of Planning is satisfied that any such changes could not reasonably be regarded as deviating from the overall principle of the decision reached by the committee nor that such change(s) could reasonably have led to a different decision having been reached by the committee.

11 June 2024

James Mascall, Planning Officer, introduced the report and set out the proposal. Members were advised that the application proposed the demolition of the pavilion, which was a two storey building to erect a single story pavilion to be used by Stonebridge Boxing Club. The new proposals would include 8 new bicycle stands, concrete benches and landscaping. The supplementary report submitted the previous day addressed the comments made by Brent's Tree Officer originally raising concerns with regard to the location of the proposed development, and the impact this would have on existing trees within King Edward VII Park. The Committee's attention was drawn to the 'Trees, Ecology and Landscaping' section of the Committee Report, which discussed how the proposal had been amended to address these concerns. It was noted that Brent's Tree Officer raised no further concerns.

The Chair thanked James Mascall for introducing the report and subsequently invited Mr Aamir Ali to address the Committee.

The following key points were highlighted:

- Speaking as the manager of the Stonebridge Boxing Club, Mr Ali explained that the boxing club started in 2009 in Kasinga House and had moved premises on four occasions. Despite constant moves, the club had maintained its membership, which continued to grow. Mr Ali said that 350 members attended on a weekly basis, with the oldest member being 78 years old.
- Mr Ali expressed that the boxing club kept children and young people off the streets and helped them make healthy choices and have a purpose in life.
 The boxing club had received much support from large organisations but needed a permanent residence in order to continue to help the community.
- The boxing club was happy for a range of sports and activities to take place and for their changing rooms and gym to be used by non-club members.
- In summing up, it was felt the proposal would result in the redevelopment of an underutilised park and contribute to the improvement of anti-social behaviour in the park.

The Chair thanked Mr Ali for addressing the Committee and invited members to ask any questions they had in relation to the information presented, with the following being noted:

 In response to a query regarding what steps were in place to deliver the project, Mr Ali stated that he was looking at achievable and affordable figures and fundraising had been undertaken. There was support from various

11 June 2024

sports organisations, such as London Marathon and Sports England. The original build costs were over £2m but it was now £700,000 and Mr Ali felt he shared a good rapport with organisations that were keen to support him.

- In response to the concerns highlighted in relation to the extra cars and bikes that the new proposal could bring and whether sustainable transport had been considered for patrons, Mr Ali said that he would encourage patrons to use public transport and there would be bike stands as well.
- In addressing how the membership was retained despite so many moves and what the boxing club fees were, Mr Ali stated that the monthly fees were £45 for under 18's who were allowed access the club three times per week. For adults, the fee was £55 and allowed access for six days per week. In regards to maintaining membership, Mr Ali said that the boxing club was well known and had seven contestants that had won silver and gold medals at competitions giving it a good reputation.
- To the query of whether the fees were too high, Mr Ali reported that the fees
 of the boxing club were one of the lowest in London offering a combination of
 classes and competing opportunities.
- In regards to a discount for local residents, Mr Ali said that he had formed an agreement with Quintain where the boxing club had reduce the fees to £50 for adults. He advised that fees had increased recently as they crossed the threshold for the payment of VAT.
- In response to the concerns highlighted in regards to the park being dark and this possibly causing a safety issue, Mr Ali stated that the next stage would be looking at gaining funding for lighting.
- In response to a query on how the applicant would deal with rough sleepers sleeping on the proposed benches, Mr Ali stated that the boxing club would likely act as a deterrent to those types of behaviours and was happy to move the benches indoors if asked to do so.
- In response to the question of how much had already been raised, Mr Ali said that funders were not willing to provide funding until planning permission had been granted. However, one funder may provide around £600,000 and the London Marathon may provide £250,000. The gym would still continue to do fundraising, such as gym shows to accrue additional funding.
- In response to the question of whether Mr Ali would consider applying for a carbon fund to gain solar panels or similar due to the Council's carbon neutral strategy, Mr Ali stated that he would be happy to look into this further.

11 June 2024

The Chair thanked Mr Ali for responding to the Committee's queries and then moved on to offer the Committee the opportunity to ask the officers any remaining questions or points of clarity in relation to the application.

The following responses were provided:

- On the issue of how accessible the site was, it was reported that the building
 was near the main pathway of the park. Following an infrastructure survey
 being undertaken, some repairs were completed and the areas with heaviest
 footfall were repaired. The footpath was not designed for excessive vehicle
 access except for grounds maintenance vehicles and those vehicles going to
 the school located adjacent to the park.
- In clarifying the issue of noise to neighbours close by, a noise assessment was conducted which looked at two noise sources a) noise from plants during construction, which met building noise standards and b) operational output noise, which was noted by the nuisance control team to be of an acceptable level.
- In response to whether a survey had been conducted in regards to the protected species in the park, officers confirmed an ecology appraisal was undertaken and submitted with the application. It looked at how a biodiverse environment could be achieved through high quality landscaping, wildlife boxes and nesting for birds and bats. Ecology on site was low level and the site was not a designated ecological site. Grass would be mowed regularly and high value trees would be retained. The wildlife friendly option was proposed and the Ecologist was satisfied by the findings and recommendations. It had been recommended that a full ecology report be produced before the building was demolished.
- Regarding the issue of the fire safety documents not being submitted with the application, it was clarified that this was covered through building regulations.
 There were evacuation points, access for Fire Fighters and engines and fire hydrants in the park.
- Regarding heavy vehicles like fire engines entering the park, it was clarified that emergency vehicles like fire engines and ambulances could enter the park and any damage caused would be fixed later.
- In regards to sufficient lighting in the park, it was reported that the area around the building could be controlled but further lighting needed to be discussed between the applicant, the park service and the property team. Work was being done with the Police and design officers around this. Generally, parks were not lit, and some dark areas were needed for certain animals. There was currently no funding for additional lighting but if there

11 June 2024

were to be lighting, it would be sensitively installed so as not to disturb neighbours or any habitats. Officers added that funding for additional lighting could only be gained through capital funding.

- In regards to concern about anti-social behaviour, the building was currently derelict, however once it was constructed and had CCTV, this would reduce anti-social behaviour.
- Regarding the question of why a green roof was not included in the application, it was established that this was due to the design of the building. The roof would offset to increase more soft landscaping provisions and had to be robust due to risk of vandalism.
- When asked to explain the community user agreement, it was noted that the
 applicant was in contact with a football club to see if they wanted to hire
 facilities and this would be opened up to wider sports clubs. This agreement
 would be of benefit to the community.
- Regarding the removal of four trees in the application, with the new plans trees would be moved two meters to the north and away from the protected area. One of the four trees was dead so better quality trees would be planted. The new trees would be secured by two conditions a) to be planted strategically around the park and b) for there to be no impact to the basketball courts.
- Officers confirmed that the proposal doesn't rely on car parking and that it is not within the proposals.
- Officers confirmed that there would be one to two trips a week to service the waste.
- It was asked if the boxing club ceased to exist, what would happen to the building. If the building was no longer used as a boxing club, then there would need to be an application to vary the contract to adapt the building for the new user. A notice could be served to the owner if need be and it was highlighted that the building was leasehold and not freehold. The current building did not have any architectural significance and was derelict therefore officers considered demolition and refurbishment the best option.
- The leaseholder would occupy the building and the Council would own it.
 The new building would be surrendered back to the Council if the lease finished.
- Fields in Trust were not a statutory consultee for the planning application but would need to be consulted at a later stage. Fields in Trust were supportive

11 June 2024

of activities that benefitted the community and for which there was access to. Community use had been considered, such as a café and toilets.

 Regarding the issue of relocating the four benches if there was antisocial behaviour, there were conditions for hard and soft landscaping.

As there were no further questions from members the Chair then moved on to the vote.

DECISION

RESOLVED to grant planning permission subject to:

(1) the conditions and informatives as set out in the Committee report and supplementary report; and an additional condition to allow Neighbourhood Managers the flexibility to remove or relocate benches if they contributed to ASB. An amendment was also agreed for condition 10, to add that the Council could make nominations for community usage.

Voting on the above decision was as follows: Unanimous in favour.

5. 23/3833 - Tirzah Mansion, 26 Salmon Street, London, NW9 8PN

PROPSAL

Demolition of dwellinghouse and erection of a three and part four-storey residential building comprising 13 flats, provision for car parking, cycle and refuse storage, amenity space and associated landscaping.

RECOMMENDATION

That the Committee resolve to GRANT planning permission subject to:

i) the conditions and informatives as set out in the Committee report and supplementary report.

James Mascall, Planning Officer, introduced the report and set out the proposal. Members were advised that the application proposed the demolition of the dwellinghouse and erection of a three and part four-storey residential building comprising 13 flats, provision for car parking, cycle and refuse storage, amenity space and associated landscaping.

The Chair thanked James Mascall for introducing the report and subsequently invited Mr Junaid Iqbal (Objector) to address the Committee.

The following key points were highlighted:

11 June 2024

- Speaking as a resident of Salmon Street, Mr Iqbal thanked the Council for the recent upgrades to the pavements and verges on Salmon Street. However, there was a strong objection to the new development comprising 13 flats and it was not considered to be an upgrade, as it was felt this would cause more traffic, noise issues and pollution and impact on the quality of life of the residents.
- Residents felt that the development was too large for the street and did not feel it was for the benefit of the street. Mr Iqbal said that residents of Salmon Street objected against the proposal but felt ignored. It was felt that the new development would affect privacy and natural light of the existing homes and cause congestion and parking issues. The new development would affect safety and property value of existing homes. It was proposed that less flats be built and the wellbeing of the residents be considered.

The Chair thanked Mr Iqbal for his comments and then moved on to offer the Committee the opportunity to ask Mr Iqbal any remaining questions or points of clarity in relation to the application.

The following responses were provided:

- On the issue of how Mr Iqbal concluded that the 13 new flats would mean an additional 26 cars, Mr Iqbal explained that each household on Salmon Street had 3-4 cars.
- In regards to the smells that the new development would create, Mr Iqbal explained that another development on Salmon Street called Krishna Court caused a lot of anti-social behaviour like cannabis smoking and drinking alcohol.
- Mr Iqbal said that he lived right next door to Krishna Court and asked when further developments on Salmon Street would cease, as there had been a number of new developments on the street. Whilst recognising the need for housing, Mr Iqbal stated that he was not in objection about the development but the size of it, which he felt would cause density and loss of light.

As there were no further questions from members the Chair thanked Mr Iqbal and then moved on to welcoming Mr Chandra Gidoomal (Objector) to address the Committee.

The following key points were highlighted:

 Speaking as a resident of Salmon Street, Mr Gidoomal said that the new development was not aesthetically pleasing and felt it would impact the

11 June 2024

charming character of the street. The street was built by Mr Salmon and Mr Gidoomal had been a resident for 38 years. Homeowners on the street were not granted planning permission to extend their own homes so Mr Gidoomal asked how permission could be gained for altering the current site. Mr Gidoomal stated that the development of the land would be against the deeds in Mr Salmon's name.

- Mr Gidoomal stated that Salmon Street was an exclusive street and the new development would cause the existing houses to de-value. Current development Krishna Court was struggling and being used as an AirBnB. It was felt that the new development was for monetary gain and of no benefit to the residents of Salmon Street.
- Mr Gidoomal felt that the new development would cause a negative impact to the residents of Salmon Street, such as parking issues and increased road traffic, congestion and noise.

The Chair thanked Mr Gidoomal for his comments and then moved on to offer the Committee the opportunity to ask Mr Iqbal any remaining questions or points of clarity in relation to the application.

The following responses were provided:

• Regarding Salmon Street being an exclusive street, it was noted that there was a major housing issue in the country and being what was described by objectors as an 'exclusive street' may not justify stopping development. Mr Gidoomal replied that Krishna Court was built over 4 years ago and had been a major problem on the street. As it had now turned into an Airbnb and especially during football season, it was drawing a lot of congestion, anti-social behaviour and noise pollution to the street. Mr Gidoomal said that he understood that there was a shortage of housing but there was other land to develop on, such as at the end of Salmon Street and Fryant Park.

As there were no further questions from members the Chair thanked Mr Gidoomal for answering the Committee's questions. The Chair then introduced Kieran Stephen as the Architect who was joined by Ben Thomas, Planning Consultant online to assist with any questions.

The following key points were highlighted:

 A pre-application process had taken place with urban design officers where the design of the scheme had evolved through a collaborative approach resulting in a high quality design that referenced the materials and roof scape forms of the local area, having been short listed for the Housing Design Awards 2024.

11 June 2024

- The building had been carefully designed to protect the properties adjacent on Salmon Street and Queen's Walk. The proposed building gradually stepped down to a single storey on those boundaries. Officers concluded in the committee report that "The overall impact of the development was considered acceptable in relation to neighbouring properties having regard to daylight, sunlight, outlook and privacy."
- Mr Stephen expressed that not only would the scheme provide much needed new homes, including four family homes, the proposals also included a highly efficient design that incorporated a range of energy efficient measures including high standards of insulation, heat pumps for heating and hot water systems and also a roof mounted PV array providing an overall 63% reduction in carbon emissions over Part L.
- The scheme proposals would achieve a biodiversity net gain of 22.96% in hedgerow and 13.86% net gain in habitat units.
- All of the homes would have private gardens or terraces, 77% of the homes would be dual aspect, there was high compliance with Daylight and Sunlight BRE Guidance and all homes would meet the minimum size requirements, demonstrating a high quality living environment for future residents.
- With regard to affordable housing, a viability appraisal was submitted and had been independently assessed by industry experts appointed by the council. They consider the scheme to be capable of delivering a surplus of £41,000 which would be paid to the Council as a contribution as it would not be viable to deliver affordable housing on site. The proposals also included a payment towards Healthy Streets of £29,000 for highway improvements to the vicinity of the site as well as a CIL contribution of £329,000.
- Members noted that there would be a late-stage review mechanism to capture any potential uplift in profitability as the development progresses.
- There were no statutory objections to the scheme proposals who were all supportive of the scheme. Officers have concluded that the application is acceptable and in accordance with local and national policy and recommend for its approval.

The Chair thanked Kieran Stephen for his comments and then moved on to offer the Committee the opportunity to ask Kieran Stephen any remaining questions or points of clarity in relation to the application.

The following responses were provided:

11 June 2024

- In regards to external amenity space, each dwelling would have 20 sqm of space with 50 sqm for ground floor dwellings as standard. These specifications met Brent's standards and in some cases exceeded them. All balconies were set in by 80% for privacy. There would be significant biodiversity net gain and 10 new trees being planted.
- In response to the question about the double mini roundabout near the development and concerns about pedestrian safety and how the new development would benefit new and existing residents, a contribution of around £29,000 had been agreed towards highway infrastructure. In regards to benefits to the residents, consultation had been done with the neighbours face to face, letters were sent to neighbouring addresses, research was conducted into the local area, its character and history and high quality materials would be used. There would be 13 new homes including 4 family homes, which was a provision of over 30% family accommodation and exceeded the Council's minimum standard of 25%. It was noted that 4 dwellings would be 2-bedroom, 4 person units, which would be suitable for newly starting families and there had been a bias in the scheme towards larger units. In regards to direct benefits to the residents, 10 new trees would be planted and there would be 2m buffer planting for ecology benefits.
- In response to whether or not the deeds of Salmon Street had been seen, officers stated that this was not a planning consideration, but rather a legal consideration for the owner of the property.
- Whether alternative proposals to the 13 units had been considered, it was stated that multiple proposals were considered to address the optimal provision for the site. There had been 2 pre-applications that addressed materiality and form and were then redesigned accordingly a few times following consultation with residents and the Council.
- To the question of whether this development was considered a landmark building on Salmon Street, the Architect responded that it was not and that there were other buildings of a similar height to this development.
- Regarding the size and impact of the development on neighbouring properties, a daylight and sunlight assessment had been carried out and was found to be entirely consistent with BRE guidance for external and internal living spaces.
- Regarding the chosen height of the development, it was noted that the
 development was 60m from the boundary of the intensification corridor
 whereby heights of up to 5 stories high may be permitted. There were local
 buildings with a similar height. The ridge level would also be of the same

11 June 2024

height as many of the properties on Salmon Street. The building sloped down to 3 stories towards the neighbouring properties and the third story was an inhabited roof. Ridge heights were kept consistent, and the team took time to understand the different types of roofs in the area, which helped generate the roof shape and all windows from the first floor upwards were obscured. Landscaping echoed that of the local area and the same height ridging was used so not to impact the neighbours.

- In regards to the intensification corridor, the scheme was not within the intensification corridor but was near to it and fell under the H2 London Plan, which was designed to provide housing on a small site. Additionally, this scheme was listed for a local designs award for addressing local character.
- In regards to accessing local transport and being 3.75 short of parking spaces, it was asked whether there would be a parking overspill onto neighbouring streets. It was explained that the travel plan was designed with this consideration to mitigate any impact on local transport infrastructure. The local area was analysed using 2011 census data, which showed that 43% properties were car free and 7 spaces would be appointed. As over 50% of properties were likely to own a car, the provision in place would stop overspill onto neighbouring roads. There would be 24 cycle spaces and electric vehicles charging points on site and a travel plan had been prepared. Analysis showed that there was not likely to be much impact on the local transport infrastructure even during peak times.

The Chair thanked Mr Stephen for responding to the Committee's queries and then moved on to offer the Committee the opportunity to ask the officers any remaining questions or points of clarity in relation to the application.

The following responses were provided:

- In regards to how the scheme fitted into the local area and landscape, the Site Location Plan was tabled showing the elevation of Salmon Street and the other developments nearby. It showed three storeys and the ridge heights being lower than the neighbour on Salmon Street. A lot of massing had been faced away from the neighbouring properties. Page 3 of the drawings pack showed the design of the building in terms of the materials used to ensure that it was in keeping with the local character.
- In regards to steps taken to ensure that the building was in line with the character of the street, it was acknowledged that the building did deviate from the character of the street, as it was taller than its immediate surroundings but did not have a harmful impact on the character of the

11 June 2024

street. New homes would be delivered, the intensification corridor was 60m and there were good public transport links.

- In terms of over-looking of adjoining properties, slide 6 of the drawings pack demonstrated two windows would have windows within 9m of the boundary but that these windows overlooked a narrow space which was to the front of the house and this minor deviation from the guidance was acceptable.
- Members asked for clarification of what the boundary treatment was that prevented overlooking. Slide 17 was shown to show floor and ground levels in relation to the height of the boundary treatment and demonstrate that these factors would prevent significant overlooking.
- In regards to the concern about the current development site going from a 5 bedroom house to a 13 unit development, it was explained that each site was bespoke and analysed as such. This was a large site on Salmon Street and assessed for impact on neighbours, quality of amenity space and housing provision and it satisfied officers that it met the development plan. It was a bigger development than what was built there before but the plans looked to optimise the site.
- Whilst commending the commitment to carbon neutrality, members asked how waste would be managed and it was explained that waste would be collected from Queens Walk and then be placed in a secure area. There was estimated to be 60l per residual waste and 60l for recycling per bedroom. A mixture of 240l bins and Euro standard bins were to be used on the site and placed within distance of refuse lorries.
- It was highlighted that planning policy set a threshold for 35 % on-site affordable housing that should be provided and, where not possible, that developments must undergo a viability test. A viability test was conducted and it was concluded that the scheme would deliver a surplus of £41,000. Therefore, it would not be possible to provide affordable housing on-site but this would be secured as an off site contribution.
- The Late Stage Review would take place when 75% of the units were sold.
- In regards to how to avoid drainage issues and flooding, it was explained that Thames Water was consulted and reviewed all information provided with the application and advised accordingly. The Committee asked to ensure that health and safety processes were in place. It was stated that a drainage strategy was in place, provided by the local lead flood authority.

11 June 2024

- With regard to construction impacts, it was highlighted that a Construction Logistic Plan and Construction Method Statement would be secured, and that there are also controls under the Control of Pollution Act.
- Responding to whether many applications were being received similar to this one, officers stated that this was the only development being considered of its like at the moment but each application was assessed for its own merits and against the development plan.
- Regarding questions about whether the materials will match those in the area, it advised that the proposal was a modern interpretation incorporating brickwork and similar materials to neighbouring properties.
- In regards to the quality of the amenity space, it was reported that there
 was an access issue on the north western corner of the site, which had
 since been rectified by placing a boundary treatment, which would limit
 noise too. The site was set lower than the street and the depth and
 thickness of the boundary treatment was also a noise buffer from noise
 from the road.

As there were no further questions from members the Chair then moved on to the vote.

DECISION

RESOLVED to grant planning permission.

Voting on the above decision was as follows: For 5, 1 Against and 1 Abstaining. One Member was against the application due to the shortfall in parking and the lack of amenity space. Another Member abstained due to there being no affordable housing on site and the development being of no benefit to local residents.

6. Any Other Urgent Business

None.

The meeting closed at 8.35 pm COUNCILLOR KELCHER Chair

This page is intentionally left blank

Agenda Item 4

Agenda Item 04

Supplementary Information Planning Committee on 7 August, 2024 Case No.

21/2587

Location Hereford House and garages, Carlton Vale & Exeter Court, Cambridge Road & Open Space

and Play Area, Granville Road, London, NW6

Description Full planning application for the demolition of the existing Hereford House and Exeter Court

buildings and the construction of four new residential buildings ranging from 3-13 storeys, the provision of flexible non-residential floorspace at ground floor of Block C1, a new public urban park and new access road along the western side of the site, cycle and blue badge car parking

and associated infrastructure

Agenda Page Number: 5-70

Supplementary Report

Updated TfL contribution:

Following further discussions, Transport for London have revised and reduced their bus contribution to £149,500 based on the net increase of 23 trips within the latest Transport Assessment.

Amendments to conditions

Within the recommendations and draft notice, the conditions have been re-ordered to read compliance, pre-commencement, post-commencement and pre-occupation. The revised list is set out below:

Compliance

- 1. 3 Year Time Limit
- 2. Approved Drawings/Plans
- 3. Affordable Unit Mix
- 4. Private Unit Mix
- 5. Accessible Homes
- 6. Commercial Floor Space
- 7. Refuse and Cycle Stores
- 8. Parking Permit Restrictions
- 9. Resident Access to Communal Courtyard
- Public Access to Open Space
- Restriction on Permitted Development Rights for Block D
- 12. Non-Mobile Machinery
- 13. Water Consumption Targets
- 14. Flood Risk Assessment and Drainage
- 15. Non-Mobile Machinery
- 16. Fire Evacuation Lifts
- Fire Safety Strategy
- 18. Compliance with Noise Assessment
- S106 agreement Freehold/Leasehold Interest

Pre-commencement

- 20. Bat Emergence Survey
- 21. Peregrine Survey
- 22. Arboricultural Method Statement and Prage erd for tion Plan
- 23. Construction Management Plan

- 24. Construction Logistic Plan
- 25. Employment and Training Plan
- 26. Updated Preliminary Ecological Assessment

Post- commencement

- 27. Contamination Land, Remediation and Verification
- 28. Energy Assessment
- 29. Digital Connectivity
- 30. South Kilburn District Heat Network
- 31. Overheating Assessment
- 32. Piling Method Statement
- 33. Highway works
- 34. External Materials
- 35. Construction Detailing
- 36. Microclimate Assessment
- 37. Communal Television System
- 38. Hard and Soft Landscaping
- 39. External Lighting

Pre-occupation

- 40. MoU Bus Services
- 41. MoU Play Space
- 42. Car Parking Management Plan
- 43. Travel Plan
- 44. Delivery and Servicing Plan
- 45. Nominations Agreement
- 46. Whole Life Carbon Cycle
- 47. Circular Economy
- 48. Plant Noise

Condition 13/14

Originally numbered Condition 13 and proposed Condition 14 on Flood Risk and Drainage has been reworded to remove 'Notwithstanding the approved plans'.

Condition 17/18

Originally numbered Condition 17 and proposed Condition 18 on Noise Impact Assessment has been revised to related to compliance to the submitted Assessment to read:

The development shall be carried out in full accordance with the submitted Noise Impact Assessment Report 17334.NIA.01 Rev B prepared KP Acoustics dated 11/05/2021 and all mitigation measures outlined in this document.

The mitigation measures set out shall be fully implemented prior to occupation. The measures shall be retained and maintained thereafter throughout the lifetime of the development.

Reasons: In the interests of the amenities of future occupiers.

Condition 19

Proposed Condition 19 has been added to include a S106 agreement – freehold/leasehold interest to read:

In the event that the Council transfers a freehold or leasehold interest in any part of land within the planning application boundary, no works (or no further works as the case may be) shall be carried out under this planning permission unless the transferee of the freehold prage 16d interest is bound by a S106 agreement, which secures the following planning obligations:

- affordable housing provisions and nomination agreement as required by Conditions 3 and 45;
- the requirements to restrict parking permits as required by and set out within Condition 8;
- public access to open space as required by and set out within Condition 10;
- the requirements for training and employment of Brent residents required by and set out within Condition 25:
- the requirements for Energy, CO2 reduction and carbon-offsetting required by and set out within Condition 28:
- the highways works required and set out within Condition 33;
- the contribution to bus services required by and set out within Condition 40;
- the contribution to play space required by and set out within Condition 41
- the requirements for submission and implementation of a revised Travel Plan required by and set out within Condition 43;
- the nominations agreement required by and set out within condition 45;

and any other planning obligation(s) considered necessary by the Head of Planning.

Reason: To ensure that the potential impacts of the development are mitigated through the obligations set out within the Section 106 legal agreement.

Condition 22/38

Originally numbered Condition 22 and proposed Condition 38 relating to Hard and Soft Landscaping has been revised to remove reference to equivalent tree canopy cover and replaced this with 'a minimum of 140 new trees overall including a minimum of 45 newly planted trees within the public realm area of 4.0m canopy diameter'. This is based on a calculation of the existing canopy lost.

Additionally, the reference to the specific Ecological Appraisal 'V 2.0 prepared by The Ecology Consultant dated 02.01.2019' has been removed, to be replaced with Preliminary Ecological Appraisal.

Condition 25(a)

Originally numbered Condition 25(a) and proposed Condition 25(a) has been amended from:

Prior to commencement of the development (including demolition and site clearance) a Construction Employment and Training Plan shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the local planning authority.

to

Prior to commencement of the development a Employment and Training Plan in line with the requirements set out within Brent's S106 SPD shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the local planning authority.

Condition 26

Proposed Condition 26 has been added requesting an Updated Preliminary Ecological Assessment to read:

Prior to development commencing, an updated Preliminary Ecological Assessment shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority, setting out existing ecological value of the application sites, any mitigation proposed in relation to protected species, and measures to demonstrate a net gain in biodiversity. The development shall thereafter be carried out in full accordance with the approved details.

Reason: In order to ensure that the development results in no net loss to biodiversity and does not harm any protected species.

Pre-commencement reason: The condition seeks to exercise control over the construction phase of the development to protect the existing ecology and therefore needs to be discharged prior to construction. Page 17

Condition 27 and 28/27

Originally numbered Condition 27 and 28 and proposed Condition 27 relating to Contaminated Land have been merged.

Condition 29/34

Originally numbered condition 29 and proposed Condition 34 relating External Materials has been revised to include details of doors alongside windows.

Condition 35/28

Originally numbered condition 35(d) and proposed Condition 28 relating to 'Be Seen' Energy requirements has been reworded from

Following the construction of the building, the applicant shall enter into a Memorandum of Understanding with Greater London Authority in order to demonstrate compliance with the 'Be seen' post-construction monitoring requirement of Policy SI 2 of the London Plan.

to

Prior to the occupation of any phase of development, details of 'Be Seen' Monitoring in line with the 'Be Seen' energy monitoring guidance shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority setting out how the development shall monitor and report actual operational energy performance to comply with London Plan Policy SI 2. The development shall thereafter be carried out in accordance with the approved details. Confirmation of submission to the GLA shall be submitted to, and approved in writing by, the local planning authority, prior to occupation of the relevant building.

Condition 38/36

Original number Condition 38 and proposed Condition 36 relating to Wind Microclimate has been amended to remove the specific measures from:

mitigation measures: solid or porous screens (at least 50% solid area) measuring at least 2m in height and 1m in width adjacent to entrances along the western façade of Blocks A and B

to

mitigation measures along the western façade of Blocks A and B

Recommendation: Remains to Grant Consent subject to conditions as set out within the committee report and supplementary, and stage 2 referral to the Mayor of London.

Agenda Item 5

Agenda Item 05

Supplementary Information Planning Committee on 7 August, 2024 Case No.

22/2477

Location Description

245-249 and 253 Ealing Road, Wembley, HA0 1EX

Redevelopment of site to provide two buildings accommodating residential units, the use of ground floor as a Community Use (Use Class: F2) with additional affordable workspace (Use Class: E) at ground floor level, associated vehicular crossover, car and cycle parking spaces,

refuse storage, amenity spaces, landscaping and associated works

Agenda Page Number: 05

Pages 71-120

Updates to report

There are some minor alterations and corrections to the report as set out below.

P. 87 The mix of units is:

Number	'S			
Studio	1-bed	2-bed	3-bed	Total
10	31	23	24	88

Percent	age			
Studio	1-bed	2-bed	3-bed	Total
8.8	27.28	20.24	21.11	100%

The figures in the above percentage table are incorrect and have been updated.

The mix of units is:

Number	'S			
Studio	1-bed	2-bed	3-bed	Total
10	31	23	24	88

Percentage				
Studio	1-bed	2-bed	3-bed	Total
11.36	35.2	26.13	27.27	100%

There was an error in the table as drafted, while the scheme has been confirmed to deliver 24 3 bedroom family units, thus being in compliance with Policy BH6, The table set out that there was a slight shortfall, this has been amended in the table and is now accurately updated to the 27.27% of 3 bed family units.

Updates to Conditions

Condition 29 seeks details on external lighting. The condition as drafted omits a 'P' at the start and as such this has been rectified as below:

"Prior to the installation of any external lighting, details of such lighting shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. This shall include, but is not limited to, details of the lighting fixtures, luminance levels within and adjoining the site, as well as ecological

sensitivity measures that form a part of the lighting strategy. The lighting shall not be installed other than in accordance with the approved details, unless otherwise agreed in writing by the local planning authority.

Reason: In the interests of safety and the amenities of the area."

Recommendation:

Recommendation: Remains to grant planning permission subject to the application's referral to the Mayor of London (stage 2 referral), draft conditions as set out within the main committee report and supplementary, and the prior completion of a legal agreement

Agenda Item 6

Agenda Item 06

Supplementary Information Planning Committee on 7 August, 2024 Case No.

22/4179

Location Description

6 Deerhurst Road, London, NW2 4DE

Conversion of single dwellinghouse into 5x self-contained flats, works including rear dormer window and 1 side rooflight, relocation of front entrance door, removal of window and replacement of door with new window to front elevation, subdivision of rear garden, provision of off-road parking, cycle and waste storage and associated hard and soft landscaping.

Agenda Page Number: 121-138

An updated plan has been received to more clearly demonstrate the floor-to-ceiling height proposed for the loft-floor flat (flat 05) in terms of compliance with the 75% minimum floor-to-ceiling height as set-out in policy D6 of the London Plan.

Condition 2 has been amended to reflect the updated plan.

The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with the following approved drawing(s) and/or document(s):

<u>Existing</u> 191101-00-P0- Site Plan 191101-01-P0- Block Plan

Proposed

191101-04-P4- P5 Proposed FF, SF, Roof Plans and Section AA 191101-04-P4- Proposed FF, SF, Roof Plans and Section AA 1911101-02-P5 Combined existing plans and elevations and proposed elevations 191101-03-P9- Proposed ground floor plans

Supporting documents

Arboricultural Implications Assessment for proposed alterations/renovations and landscaping by Broad Oak Tree Consultants Limited reference J63.83 dated 21st February 2023

Reason: For the avoidance of doubt and in the interests of proper planning.

Recommendation: Remains to Grant Consent subject to the completion of the Section 106 Agreement and conditions as set out within the committee report.



Agenda Item 7

Agenda Item 07

Supplementary Information Planning Committee on 7 August, 2024 Case No.

24/0296

Location Thanet Lodge Garages, Mapesbury Road, London, NW2 4JA

Description Proposed part demolition of garage block and erection of a single storey

dwellinghouse with associated amenity space, alterations to boundary treatment and

provision for new pedestrian access, cycle and refuse storage

Agenda Page Number: 139-158

Since the publication of the committee report, an additional comment has been received from a resident within Thanet Lodge and one comment from Councillor Hack on behalf of a resident within Thanet Lodge requesting that the decision on the planning application is delayed until the residents' application for a Remediation Order under the Building Safety Act 2022 has been decided.

The Building Safety Act issues raised within the emails relate to the existing building which is separate from the proposal, and therefore can not be considered when determining this application. Fire safety issues relating to the existing building have already been discussed within the committee report.

Recommendation: Remains to Grant Consent subject to conditions as set out within committee report.

